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PUBLIC HEARING NOTICE 

 
Per the Board of Sewer Commissioners Rules and Regulations, the Sewer Commissioners will 
be holding a public hearing on February 28, 2023 to review the sewer rates and fines.  The 
hearing will be held at the Bourne Veteran’s Community Center, 239 Main St., Buzzards Bay 
at 7 PM.  Virtual meeting information will be posted online at www.townofbourne.com, 
Sewer Commissioners’ page. 
 
Topic: Sewer Commissioners Meeting 
Time: Feb 28, 2023 07:00 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada) 
 
Join Zoom Meeting 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83836169923?pwd=eU4rciszeVVMVitzMnNVK3ZQMWlqZz09 
 
Meeting ID: 838 3616 9923 
Passcode: SEWER 

    

 



ATTACHMENT C: SEWER USE RATES, FEES, AND FINES 
Adopted by Board of Sewer Commissioners 

____________, 2023 
 

Application and Design Review Fee: $1,500. 
 
 
Preliminary Allocation Fee: $5 per projected gallon per day flow for first 1000 gallons plus $1 per 
gallon per day of flow over 1000 gallons. 
 

Preliminary Allocation Extension Fee: $5 per projected gallon per day flow for first 500 gallons or 
$2,500 for projects greater than 500 gallons per day. 
 
 
Residential Connection Fee: $100 for residential properties and $100 for each additional unit. 
 
 
Commercial Connection Fee: $150 plus $0.10 per square foot of building floor space. 
 
 
Sewer System Development Charge: $75 per foot of frontage plus $11,500 per acre. 
 
 
Annual Sewer User Fee: Annual rate times the number of units. 
 Effective August 9, 2022 - $583.50 per unit for the period July 1 – December 31, 2022 
 
Annual Overage (surcharge) for calendar year 2022: $0.0125 per gallon of water use over 45,000 
gallons for the calendar year. 
 
Grease Trap / Interceptor Permit Fees: $200 
Grease Trap / Interceptor Inspection Fees: $50 per visit 
Fine for operating a grease trap / interceptor without a FOG management plan or permit: $50 per 
day – each day to be considered a separate offense. 
 
Capital Improvement Fees: None currently in place 
 
Fines for violating the terms of the Sewer Rules & Regulations  or causing damage to the municipal 
system: Not to exceed $5,000.  Each day of a continuous violation shall be deemed to be a separate 
violation.  If a violation is intermittent, each occurrence shall be deemed to be a separate violation. 
 
Reimbursement of Costs: The DPW shall levy and collect any additional cost for any expense, loss, or 
damage caused by any violation to these Rules and Regulations. 
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Pending Applications Requested:

Preliminary Allocations

Maritime Holdings LLC/Rob  12 Wagner Way 17750 1/5/2018 6/18/2019 $22,750.00 11/20/2019

CALAMAR 13 Kendall Rae Place 16800 12/21/2017 9/19/2017 $21,800.00 1/6/2020
Calamar representatives appeared at the 

Board of Selectmen on April 6, 2021

Vincent Michienzi 100 Block 26080 10/13/2015 -1000 gpd 11/25/2019 (originally 27080)

MMA Cadet Housing 11 Buttermilk Way 7070 310 12/27/2019 N/A 1/28/2020 $12,070.00 2/20/2020
11 Buttermilk Way was reviewed by the BOSC 

on Feb 23, 2021

Bay Motor Inn 223 Main Street 11985 640 5/20/2020 7/28/2020 $16,335.00 9/1/2020
Approval after BBWD moratorium                 

sent letter 08.03.2020

340 Main St LLC 340 Main St (Ph 1) 3095 8/19/2020 2/27/2020 8/25/2020 $8,095.00 11/2/2020
Sewer Inspection approved and backfilled 

11/14/2022

340 Main St LLC 340 Main Street (Ph 2) 7920 9/19/2022 11/29/2022 $11,920.00 1/11/2023 $70,010.75 Planning Board Recommended WW

CMP Development LLC 2 Kendall Rae Place 37262 11/2/2022 10/6/2022 11/29/2022 $41,262.00 12/29/2022 $105,478.05
7/28/2020 Approval after BBWD 
moratorium sent letter 08.03 2020

James McLaughlin 227R Main Street 550 11/18/2022 11/29/2022 $2,750.00 12/9/2022 $6,085.75 12/9/2022

140 Main Buzz Bay, LLC 140 Main St 1,300 33 11/21/2022 11/29/2022 $5,300.00 12/15/2022 $39,818.50 Planning Board Recommended WW

Jersey Mike's 2 Bourne Bridge Appr 1,000 1/18/2023 $5,000.00 $342.00

Completed and awaiting Opertational Allocation

Vincent Michienzi 85-93 Main Street 13000 931 10/24/2018 10/15/2018 $18,000.00 10/24/2019 Temporary Certificate of Occupany 

James McLaughlin 227 Main Street 79 40 12/31/2019 10/10/2019 1/28/2020 $5,079.00 2/7/2020
Policy no longer applies as there are 4 

residential units or less

Domino's/Wareham Pizza Co2 Bourne Bridge Appr 500 0 (unit) 9/15/2021 N/A 10/28/2021 $2,500.00 8/29/2022 N/A
2022 GPD Downtown Act. Us   114614
2% Residential Reserve 6000

Total Approved GPD 265005

Total Available GPD 34995                         

Opertational Allocation 2022 use

Keystone Assisted Living 218 Main Street 14000 10797 $14,248.12

HAMPTON INN 12 Kendall Rae Place 15243 6742 3/28/2017 9/30/2014 $48,533.12 11/11/2019

Certificate of Occupancy issued in January 
2020 - We need to review the Reserve 

Capacity in january 2023 per Policy (V. 

  
9/8/2020, 4/27/21, 

2/22/22

2/1/2021, 4/27/21, 
2/22/22, 9/27/22

2/1/2021, 4/27/21, 
2/22/22, 9/27/22

Buzzards Bay Commercial Wastewater Summary Sheet (February 24, 2023)
Previous 6 

Month 
Review Dates

11/25/19, 5/25/20, 
2/1/21, 4/27/21, 
2/22/22, 9/27/22

11/25/19, 
5/25/20,4/6/21, 2/22/22

11/25/19, 5/25/2020, 
9/8/2020, 4/27/21, 



Sewer Enterprise Fund Analysis

8.9.2022 Voted 11.29.2022 Voted
Original FY24 

PRELIM

Increasing debt 
and Wareham 

Cap 1.31.23
2.28.2023 
PRELIM

2023 2023 2024 2024 2024
Salaries $189,441 $189,441 $193,440 $193,440 $193,440

Purchase of Services 77,800 99,348 189,300 189,300 179,300

Supplies 20,700 20,700 20, 00 20,700 20,700

Other Charges & Exps 375 375 375 375 375
Capital Outlay 95,000 95,000 95,000 95,000 47,500
Capital Outlay reduction
Transfer to General Fund
Debt Service 36,000 11,400 168,068 164,118 164,118
Reserve Fund 50,000 50,00 50,000 50,000 150,000
Wareham Operating Charge 430,757 430,757 441,526 441,526 441,526

Wastewater Facility Operating Cost 246,000 246,000 246,000 246,000 92,800
WWTF Chemical 12,000
WWTF Outside Services/Sludge Removal 12,000
WWTF SCADA/Fiber Communications 28,900

Wareham Capital Charge 188,478 188,478 188,478 295,008 295,008
EQ Basins 35,552 34,298 34,298 34,298
Indirect Expenses 1 3,587 153,587 157,003 157,003 157,003

Total E pense $1,488,138 $1,520,638 $1,784,188 $1,886,768 $1,828,968

MWPAT Transfer $0 $0 $0 $0 $0

Sewer Betterment Receipts 0 0 0 0 0
Betterment Payoffs 0 0 0 0 0

System Development Revenues/Prior Year Ret. Earnings 0 0 0 0 0

Retained Earnings 74,000 74,000 50,000 50,000 150,000
Miscellaneous Dept Revenue & Interest 35,000 35,000 35,000 35,000 35,000
GF Reserve Fund Transfer
Sewer User fees
Est. Overage fees 130,000 162,500 227,500 227,500 227,500

Sub-total 239,000 271,500 312,500 312,500 412,500

Amount Needed Per Unit 1,249,138 1,249,138 1,471,688 1,574,268 1,416,468

Total Revenues $1,488,138 $1,520,638 $1,784,188 $1,886,768 $1,828,968

Users 1070 1070 1070 1070 1070

Per Unit Sewer Charge $1,167 $1,167 $1,375 $1,471 $1,324
Increase from $208 $304 $156

$1,167 fy23 rate 17.82% 26.03% 13.40%

Expenses:

Revenues:

Sewer estimated revenues are a combination of  Interest Income, Miscellaneous receipts for hook-ups, filing fees, demand fees, etc., and the major 
portion of the sewer revenues come from Sewer Overages and Sewer User Annual Fees.  Estimates for FY2024 are $35,000.00 from Miscellaneous 
revenues, Sewer Overage Fees $227,500, $1,416,468.00 for Annual User Fees and $150,000.00 Retained Earnings voted at the May 2023 ATM Article 
X Budget.  The Annual Per Unit Sewer Charge decreases this year by $156.00 per user to  $1,324.00  

PRELIM
IN

ARY



Sewer Enterprise Fund - Financial Policy Review 

Discussion points for 2/28/2023 BoSC Meeting 

Retained Earnings Policy 
 Save as much as possible to cover future costs 
 15-20% of annual operating budget is consistent with bond rating agency recommendations – can 

be significantly higher depending on future needs 
 Retained Earnings above 15% can be utilized for rate stabilization/future capital improvements 

 
Reserve Fund Policy 

 $50K is just too low – need the ability to deal with a system failure without waiting for Town 
Meeting 

 
Stabilization Fund 

 Could be established for reserves – this could yield higher investment rates in future 
 Would require 2/3 vote of town meeting to access 

 
Rate Setting Policy 

 The rate should never decrease 
 Gradually grow to alleviate any rate shock to users 
 Consider establishing a rate reserve fund with one time revenues or a percentage of retained 

earnings to prevent rate shock and buffer an anticipated one-time increase 
 There should be a plan to offset a rate increase if anticipated increase in costs is expected (ie debt) 

 
Capital Needs 

 Realistic CIP needed to determine needed retained earnings balance 
 Wareham capital assessments 
 C&I Water Protection Fund – will this be accessible for capital cost incurred from Wareham? 
 Significant improvements/purchases will require borrowing – this will add to budgeted expense 
 Equipment should be purchased with use of retained earnings (in line with pay-as-you-go capital 

plan 

FY23 Total Budget 1,829,218.00$ 

15% of Total Budget 274,382.70$    
20% of Total Budget 365,843.60$    

Retained Earnings as of 10/24/2022 826,819.00$    

Projected Retained Earnings post ATM 676,819.00$    

Post ATM RE over 20% (excess) 310,975.40$    

 

 

*Financial policy review by the Collins Center for Management will include recommendations for the 
sewer enterprise fund 



 

DRAFT 

Board of Sewer Commissioners 
Minutes of Tuesday, January 31, 2023 

Bourne Community Center 
239 Main Street, Buzzards Bay  

 
TA Marlene McCollem 
ATA Liz Hartsgrove 
 
 

Board of Sewer Commissioners 

Mary Jane Mastrangelo, Chair 
Judith Froman, Clerk (6:34) 
Peter Meier 
Jared MacDonald (virtual) 
Melissa Ferretti  
 
Others:  Erica Flemming, Finance Director, Mike Ellis, Town Accountant, Shawn Patterson, Gary Maloney, 
Matt West (virtual), Michael Cunniff (virtual), Greg Ralph, and Tim Lydon, Engineering Department.  
 
The Zoom chat will not be monitored.  Participants who wish to speak must raise the hand icon until the 
Chiar asks them to unmute.  Note this meeting is being televised, streamed or recorded by Bourne TV.  If 
anyone in the audience is recording or videotaping, they need to acknowledge such at this time.   
 
This meeting is available on Zoom.  Meeting ID:  834 6437 0688  Password:  SEWER 
 
All items within the meeting agenda are subject to deliberation and vote(s) by the Board of Sewer 
Commissioners.   
 
6:30 PM Call Public Session to Order in Open Session 
 

1. Moment of Silence to recognize our Troops and our public safety personnel. 
 

2. Salute to the Flag.   
 

3. Vision:  Bourne is a proud community that embraces change while respecting the rich heritage 
of the town and its villages. It is a municipality based on strong fiscal government with a durable 
economy that recognizes the rights of all citizens, respects the environment, especially the coastal 
areas of the community and the amenities that it affords. Bourne embraces excellent education, 
and offers to citizens a healthy, active lifestyle. 

 

4. Mission:  Bourne will maximize opportunities for social and economic development while 
retaining an attractive, sustainable, and secure coastline and environment for the enjoyment of 
residents and visitors. Through responsible and professional leadership and in partnership with 
others, Bourne will strive to improve the quality of life for all residents living and working in the 
larger community. 

 
The reading of the vision and mission statements was deferred to the Select Board meeting by Chair 
Mastrangelo. 











 
 

 

Sewer Commissioners Correspondence 

February 28, 2023 

 

A. Seasonal Resident Consideration Letter – Charles Noll 

B. Seasonal Resident Consideration Letter – Valerie Lane 

C. Sewer Bill Credit – John DeFrancesco 

D. Seasonal Resident Consideration Letter – Lisa Doherty 



From: Charles Noll
To: Maria Simone
Cc:
Subject: Seasonal cottage consideration
Date: Saturday, February 18, 2023 8:28:14 PM

Good afternoon,

I'm writing today to see if there is any possible consideration for those of us with seasonal
cottages where the water is shut off for the winter months. Our family cottage in Buzzards Bay
is usually "opened up" in mid to late May and then closed and winterized by the end of
October. As such, we have the water company come out and turn off the water for the off
season, and the cottage remains unoccupied for the duration. 

While we realize the need to maintain service and infrastructure for all the permanent residents
of Bourne, we are hoping to see some financial relief for those of us who can only call the area
"home" during the warmer months.

Thank you for your time and consideration.

Charles Noll
15B Wild Rose Drive
Buzzards Bay, MA 02532

 

This email has been scanned for spam and viruses by Proofpoint Essentials. Click here to
report this email as spam.



From:
To: Maria Simone
Subject: Sewer charges/Feb 28th meeting
Date: Sunday, February 19, 2023 6:52:37 PM

Dear Town of Bourne, Sewer Dept.
I am a part time resident in Hideaway Village. My water is turned off $40.00 to the town for
the winter and turned on $40.00 to the town for the summer. Based on my use, it does not
seem equitable to be charged a full year for services I am not using. There was some
discussion of the town offering some relief to seasonal residents. We  pay real estate taxes
which are a benefit to Bourne as we don't use your schools or benefit from snow plowing and
many other services. In all fairness, please consider an adjustment/credit.
Thank you 
Valerie Lane 
59D Maynard Lane

Thank you Maria, please confirm receipt.  

Sent from the all new AOL app for Android

 

This email has been scanned for spam and viruses by Proofpoint Essentials. Click here to
report this email as spam.



From: John DeFrancesco
To: Maria Simone
Subject: Re: Sewer Bill Credit
Date: Thursday, February 23, 2023 12:56:05 PM

To:  Town of Bourne Sewer Commissioners
From: John J. DeFrancesco
Re: Sewer Credit.
Date:  February 23, 2023

 I am contacting you about the recent sewer bill that I received.  I reside at 10D Windy Hill
Road (Hideaway Village) in Bourne and I am a summer only resident.  My water and sewer
use is restricted to summer months only. The Bourne water district turns off my water in early
October and the cottage is not used at all until I reopen at the end of May.   I am hoping to be
credited for the months that I am not in Bourne.  Thank you and you can reach me through
email or by cell .

On Thu, Feb 23, 2023 at 12:54 PM John DeFrancesco <  wrote:
Thanks, I will be sending you an email in a moment.

On Thu, Feb 23, 2023 at 10:38 AM Maria Simone <msimone@townofbourne.com> wrote:

Hi John,

 

Thank you for reaching out. The sewer bill that you recently received is the second half of the
overall sewer user fee. The sewer user fee is a flat rate per unit that everyone in town
connected to the sewer system pays regardless of actual usage. The full sewer user fee is broken
up into two bills for easier payment (the total fee this fiscal year is $1,167, split into two
payments of $583.50 each). Each user in town is then allotted 45,000 gallons of water usage per
calendar year, per unit. If a user goes over that gallonage, then they are charged an overage fee.
This overage fee is the current way the town makes up for residential vs seasonal usage.

 

This is an explanation of the way the system currently works. I understand your situation and
know that you are not the only one who has brought this up. My suggestion to you would be to
write an email to the Sewer Commissioners expressing your thoughts and concerns. The Sewer
Commissioners create the policies, set rates, and such. You can send this email directly to me,
and I will add it to their correspondence for their upcoming meeting on 2/28/23.  

 

I hope this explanation helps and feel free to reach out with any additional questions.

-Maria Simone






